KENYA NATIONAL ENTREPRENEURS SAVINGS TRUST (KNEST) PLC



TENDER DOCUMENT

SUPPLY, INSTALLATION, CONFIGURATION, TESTING AND COMMISSIONING OF E-BOARD SYSTEM

TENDER NO. KNEST/OT/002/2024-2025

DATE: 24TH JUNE, 2025





KENYA NATIONAL ENTREPRENEURS SAVINGS TRUST (KNEST) PLC INVITATION TO TENDER(ITT)

SUPPLY, INSTALLATION, CONFIGURATION, TESTING AND COMMISSIONING OF E-BOARD SYSTEM

TENDER NO. KNEST/OT/002/2024-2025

- 1. The Kenya National Entrepreneurs Savings Trust (KNEST) PLC, a State Corporation in the Ministry of National Treasury (NT), has received funding from The National Treasury (TNT) towards the cost of financing the contract for Supply, Installation, Configuration, Testing and Commissioning of E-Board System.
- 2. The **Kenya National Entrepreneurs Savings Trust (KNEST) PLC** invites sealed tenders for the above mentioned tender.
- 3. Tendering will be conducted under open competitive tendering method using a standardized tender document and is open to all qualified and interested Tenderers.
- 4. Qualified and interested tenderers may obtain further information and inspect the Tender Documents during office hours from **0900 to 1500 hours** at the address given below. Tender documents may also be viewed and/or downloaded from the website: www.knest.go.ke
- 5. A complete set of tender documents may be purchased or obtained by interested tenders upon payment of a non- refundable fees of **KES 1000** in cash or Banker's Cheque and payable to the address given below. Tender documents obtained electronically will be free of charge.
- 6. Tender documents may be viewed and downloaded for free from the website www.knest.go.ke .Tenderers who download the tender document must forward their particulars immediately to info@knest.go.ke / stanslusmwayongo@gmail.com to facilitate any further clarification or addendum.
- 7. All Tenders must be accompanied by a **Tender Security of Kshs. 100,000 (Kenya Shillings One hundred thousand)** from a reputable financial Institution or PPRA approved Insurance Company.
- 8. The Tenderer shall chronologically serialize all pages of the tender documents submitted.
- 9. Completed tenders must be delivered to the address below on or before 8th July 2025 at

1100hours East African Time and be deposited in the Tender Box is situated to KNEST Office, National Bank Building, 17th Floor, along Harambee Avenue, Nairobi. Electronic Tenders **will or will not** be permitted.

- 10. Tenders will be opened immediately after the deadline date and time as indicated above. Tenders will be publicly opened in the presence of the Tenderers' designated representatives who choose to attend at the address below.
- 11. Late tenders will be rejected.
- 12. The addresses referred to above is:

The Chief Executive Officer, Kenya National Entrepreneurs Savings Trust (KNEST) PLC, P.O. Box 30007 – 00100, Harambee Avenue, Nairobi.

E-mail: info@knest.go.ke and stanslusmwayongo@gmail.com

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	1. SECTION II - INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS	/
1.1	Eligible Tenderers	7
1.2	Cost of Tendering	7
1.3	Contents of Tender Documents	7
1.4	Clarification of Tender Documents	8
1.5	Amendment of Tender Documents	8
1.6	Language of Tender	8
1.7	Documents Comprising the Tender	8
1.8	Form of Tender	. 9
1.9	Tender Prices	. 9
1.10	Tender Currencies	9
1.11	Tenderers Eligibility and Qualifications	9
1.12	Tender Security	10
1.13	Validity of Tenders	.10
1.14	Format and Signing of Tenders	.11
1.15	Sealing and Marking of Tenders	.11
1.16	Deadline for Submission of Tenders	.11
1.17	Modification and Withdrawal of Tenders	.12
1.18	Opening of Tenders	.12
1.19	Clarification of Tenders	.12
1.20	Preliminary Examination and Responsiveness	.13
1.21	Conversion to Single Currency	.13
1.22	Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders	.13
1.23	Contacting KNEST	14
1.24	Award of Contract	.15
1.25	Notification of Award	.15
1.26	Signing of Contract	16
1.27	Performance Security	.16
1.28	Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices	.16
1.29	Appendix to Instructions to Tenderers	.17
1.30	SPECIAL NOTES TO ALL TENDERERS	.19

	2 SECTION III - GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	21
2.1	Definitions	21
2.2	Application	21
2.3	Standards	21
2.4	Use of Contract Documents and Information	21
2.5	Patent Rights	21
2.6	Performance Security	22
2.7	Inspection and Tests	22
2.8	Payment	23
2.9	Prices	23
2.10	Assignment	23
2.11	Termination for Default	23
2.12	Termination of insolvency	24
2.13	Termination for Convenience	24
2.14	Resolution of Disputes	24
2.15	Language and Law	24
2.16	Force Majeure	24
2.17	Notices	24
	3 SECTION IV - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	25
	4 SECTION V – TERMs OF REFERENCE	26
4.1	OBJECTIVE OF THE ASSIGNMENT	26
4.2	SCOPE OF WORK	
4.3	SYSTEM TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS	
4.4	DURATION FOR THE ASSIGNMENT	
4.5	ADMINISTRATIVE AND REPORTING FRAMEWORK	
4.6	DELIVERABLES	
4.7	TERMS OF PAYMENT	
4.8	METHODOLOGY	
4.9	TRAINING	
4.10	SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT	
	5 SECTION VI: TENDER EVALUATION AND AWARD	
5.1	Mandatory Requirements (MR)	
	filled, Signed & Stamped Request for Proposal Form	
5.2	Technical Requirements	36

5.3	Technical Evaluation	37
5.4	Financial Evaluation	38
5.5	Combined Technical and Financial Scores	38
	6 SECTION VIII - STANDARD FORMS	39
6.1	REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL FORM	40
6.2	CONTRACT FORM	41
6.3	CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE	42
6.4	TENDER SECURITY FORM	43
6.5 6.6 6.7	FIRMS REFERENCESFORM OF TENDERPRICE SCHEDULE.	45
6.8	FORMAT OF CURRICULUM VITAE (CV) FOR PROPOSED PROFESSIONAL STAFF	F47
6.9	FORMAT FOR PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION PLAN	48
6.10	PERFORMANCE SECURITY FORM	49
6.11	LETTER OF NOTIFICATION OF AWARD	50
6.13	DECLARATION OF UNDERTAKING	52
6 15	DECLARATION FORM	54

SECTION 1: INVITATION TO TENDER

Completed tenders must be delivered to the address below on or before **8**th **July 2025** at **1100hours East African Time** and be deposited in the Tender Box is situated to KNEST Office, National Bank Building, 17th Floor, along Harambee Avenue, Nairobi. Electronic Tenders **will or will not** be permitted.

Tenders will be opened immediately after the deadline date and time as indicated above. Tenders will be publicly opened in the presence of the Tenderers' designated representatives who choose to attend at the address below

1 SECTION II - INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERERS

1.1 Eligible Tenderers

- **1.1.0** This invitation to tender is open to all tenderers eligible as described in the Appendix to Instructions to Tenderers. Successful tenderers shall be contracted for the stipulated duration from the date of commencement (hereinafter referred to as the term) specified in the schedule of requirements.
- **1.1.1** KNEST employees, board members and their relatives (spouse and children) are not eligible to participate in the tender unless where specially allowed under section 131 of the Act.
- 1.1.2 Tenderers shall provide the qualification statement that the tenderer (including all members of a joint venture and subcontractors), is not associated, or have been associated in the past, directly or indirectly, with the firm or any of its officials which have been engaged by KNEST to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design specifications and other documents to be used for the purpose of this invitation to tender.
- **1.1.3** Tenderers involved in corrupt or fraudulent practices or debarred from participating in public procurement shall not be eligible.

1.2 Cost of Tendering

- 1.2.1 The Tenderer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its tender, and KNEST, will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the tendering process
- **1.2.2** The price to be charged for the tender document shall not be applicable.

1.3 Contents of Tender Documents

- **1.3.1** The tender documents comprise the documents listed below and addenda issued in accordance with clause 2.5 of these instructions to tenderers.
 - (i) Instructions to tenderers
 - (ii) General Conditions of Contract
 - (iii) Special Conditions of Contract
 - (iv) Schedule of particulars/Requirements of tender
 - (v) Details of service
 - (vi) Form of Tender
 - (vii) Price Schedules
 - (viii) Contract Form
 - (ix) Confidential Business Questionnaire Form
 - (x) Tender security Form
 - (xi) Performance security Form
 - (xii) Authorization Form
 - (xiii) Declaration form

1.3.2 The Tenderer is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms and particulars in the tender documents. Failure to furnish all information required by the tender documents or to submit a tender not substantially responsive to the tender documents in every respect will be at the tenderers risk and may result in the rejection of its tender.

1.4 Clarification of Tender Documents

- 1.4.1 A prospective tenderer making inquiry on the tender documents may notify KNEST in writing by post or by email at KNEST address indicated in the Invitation to Tender. KNEST will respond in writing to any request for clarification of the tender documents, which it receives not later than seven (7) days prior to the deadline for the submission of tenders, prescribed by KNEST. Written copies of the Procuring entities response (including an explanation of the query but without identifying the source of inquiry) will be sent to all candidates who have received the tender documents.
- **1.4.2** KNEST shall reply to any clarifications sought by the tenderer within 3 days of receiving the request to enable the tenderer to make timely submission of its tender.

1.5 Amendment of Tender Documents

- **1.5.1** At any time prior to the deadline for submission of tenders, KNEST, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to a clarification requested by a prospective tenderer, may modify the tender documents by issuing an addendum.
- **1.5.2** All prospective tenderers who have obtained the tender documents will be notified of the amendment by post, fax or email and such amendment will be binding on them.
- 1.5.3 In order to allow prospective tenderers reasonable time in which to take the amendment into account in preparing their tenders, KNEST, at its discretion, may extend the deadline for the submission of tenders.

1.6 Language of Tender

1.6.1 The tender prepared by the tenderer, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the tender exchanged by the tenderer and KNEST, shall be written in English language. Any printed literature furnished by the tenderer may be written in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate English translation of the relevant passages in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the tender, the English translation shall govern.

1.7 Documents Comprising the Tender

- **1.7.1** The tender prepared by the tenderer shall comprise the following components:
 - (a) a Tender Form and a Price Schedule completed in accordance with paragraph 2.8, 2.9 and 2.10 below
 - (b) documentary evidence established in accordance with paragraph 2.1 that the tenderer is eligible to tender and is qualified to perform the contract if its tender is accepted;

(c) Tender security furnished in accordance with paragraph 2.12 (d) confidential business questionnaire.

1.8 Form of Tender

1.8.1 The tenderer shall complete the Form of Tender and the appropriate Price Schedules **furnished in the tender documents**, **indicating the services to be performed**.

1.9 Tender Prices

- **1.9.1** The tenderer shall indicate on Price Schedule the unit prices where applicable and total tender prices of the services it proposes to provide under the contract.
- **1.9.2** Prices indicated on the Price Schedule shall include all costs including taxes, insurances and delivery to the premises of the entity.
- 1.9.3 Prices quoted by the tenderer shall remain fixed during the term of the contract unless otherwise agreed by the parties. A tender submitted with an adjustable price quotation will be treated as non-responsive and will be rejected, pursuant to paragraph 2.22
- **1.9.4** Contract price variations shall not be allowed for contracts not exceeding one year (12 months).
- **1.9.5** Where contract price variation is allowed, the variation shall not exceed 10% of the original contract price.
- **1.9.6** Price variation requests shall be processed by KNEST within 30 days of receiving the request.

1.10 Tender Currencies

1.10.1 Prices shall be quoted in Kenya Shillings unless otherwise stated in the appendix to instructions to tenderers.

1.11 Tenderers Eligibility and Qualifications

- **1.11.1** Pursuant to paragraph 2.1.1 and 2.1.2 the tenderer shall furnish, as part of its tender, documents establishing the tenderers eligibility to tender and its qualifications to perform the contract if it's tender is accepted.
- 1.11.2 The documentary evidence of the tenderers eligibility to perform the contract if its tender is accepted shall establish to the KNEST satisfaction that the tenderer has the financial and technical capability necessary to perform the contract.

1.12 Tender Security

- **1.12.1** The tenderer shall furnish, as part of its tender, a tender security for the amount and form specified in the Appendix to Instructions to Tenderers.
- **1.12.2** The tender security shall be in the amount not exceeding 2 per cent of the tender price
- **1.12.3** The tender security is required to protect KNEST against the risk of tenderer's conduct which would warrant the security's forfeiture, pursuant to paragraph 2.12.7.
 - **1.12.4** The tender security shall be denominated in Kenya Shillings or in another freely convertible currency, and shall be in the form of:
 - a) A bank guarantee
 - b) Such insurance guarantee approved by the Authority
 - c) Guarantee by a deposit taking microfinance institution, Sacco society, the Youth Enterprise Development Fund or Women Enterprise Fund
 - **1.12.5** Any tender not secured in accordance with paragraph 2.12.1. and 2.12.3 will be rejected by KNEST as non- responsive, pursuant to paragraph 2.22
 - **1.12.6** Unsuccessful Tenderer's tender security will be discharged or returned as promptly as possible but not later than thirty (30) days after the expiration of the period of tender validity
 - **1.12.7** The successful Tenderer's tender security will be discharged upon the tenderer signing the contract, pursuant to paragraph 2.29, and furnishing the performance security, pursuant to paragraph 2.30
 - **1.12.8** The tender security may be forfeited:
 - (a) If a tenderer withdraws its tender during the period of tender validity
 - (b) in the case of a successful tenderer, if the tenderer fails:
 - i. to sign the contract in accordance with paragraph 2.26 or
 - ii. to furnish performance security in accordance with paragraph
 - (c) If the tenderer rejects a correction of an arithmetic error in the tender.

1.13 Validity of Tenders

- **1.13.1** Tenders shall remain valid for **120 days** after date of tender opening pursuant to paragraph 2.18. A tender valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by KNEST as non-responsive
- 1.13.2 In exceptional circumstances, KNEST may solicit the Tenderer's consent to an extension of the period of validity. The request and the responses thereto shall be made in writing. The tender security provided under paragraph 2.12 shall also be suitably extended. A tenderer may refuse the request without forfeiting its tender security. A tenderer granting the request will not be required nor permitted to modify its tender.

1.14 Format and Signing of Tenders

- **1.14.1** Bidders shall prepare 'two copies each' of the 'Tenders submitted, properly bound and clearly marking each "**ORIGINAL**" and "**COPY**" as appropriate. In the event of any discrepancy between them, the original shall govern.
- **1.14.2** The original and all copies of the tender shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by the tenderer or a person or persons duly authorized to bind the tenderer to the contract All pages of the tender, except for un amended printed literature, shall be initialed by the person or persons signing the tender.
- **1.14.3** The tender shall have no interlineations, erasures, or overwriting except as necessary to correct errors made by the tenderer, in which case such corrections shall be initialed by the person or persons signing the tender.

1.15 Sealing and Marking of Tenders

- **1.15.1** The tenderer shall seal the original and the copy of the tender in separate envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as "ORIGINAL TENDER" and "COPY OF TENDER". The envelopes shall then be sealed in an outer envelope.
 - a. Be addressed to KNEST at the address given in the Invitation to Tender
 - b. Bear tender number and name in the Invitation to Tender and the words, "DO NOT OPEN BEFORE 8th July, 2025 at 11:00am"
- **1.15.2** The inner envelopes shall also indicate the name and address of the tenderer to enable the tender to be returned un opened in case it is declared "late".
- **1.15.3** If the outer envelope is not sealed and marked as required by paragraph 2.15.2, KNEST will assume no responsibility for the tender's misplacement or premature opening.

1.16 Deadline for Submission of Tenders

- 1.16.1 Tenders must be received by KNEST at the address specified under paragraph 2.15.1 no later than 8th July, 2025 at 11:00am"
- **1.16.2** KNEST may, at its discretion, extend this deadline for the submission of tenders by amending the tender documents in accordance with paragraph 2.6 in which case all rights and obligations of KNEST and candidates previously subject to the deadline will thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.
- **1.16.3** Bulky tenders which will not fit in the tender box shall be received by KNEST as provided for in the appendix.

1.17 Modification and Withdrawal of Tenders

- 1.17.1 The tenderer may modify or withdraw its tender after the tender's submission, provided that written notice of the modification, including substitution or withdrawal of the tenders, is received by KNEST prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of tenders.
- 1.17.2 The tenderer's modification or withdrawal notice shall be prepared, sealed, marked and dispatched in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 2.15. A withdrawal notice may also be sent by fax or email but followed by a signed confirmation copy, marked not later than the deadline for submission of tenders.
- **1.17.3** No tender may be modified after the deadline for submission of tenders.
- **1.17.4** No tender may be withdrawn in the interval between the deadline for submission of tenders and the expiration of the period of tender validity. Withdrawal of a tender during this interval may result in the Tenderer's forfeiture of its tender security, pursuant to paragraph 2.12.7.
- **1.17.5** KNEST may at any time terminate procurement proceedings before contract award and shall not be liable to any person for the termination.
- **1.17.6** KNEST shall give prompt notice of the termination to the tenderers and on request give its reasons for termination within 14 days of receiving the request from any tenderer.

1.18 Opening of Tenders

- **1.18.1** KNEST will open all tenders in the presence of tenderers' representatives who choose to attend, at 11:00a.m. on 8th July, 2025 and in the location specified in the Invitation to tender. The tenderers' representatives who are present shall sign a register evidencing their attendance.
- 1.18.2 The tender's names, tender modifications or withdrawals, tender prices, discounts, and the presence or absence of requisite tender security and such other details as KNEST, at its discretion, may consider appropriate, will be announced at the opening.
- **1.18.3** KNEST will prepare minutes of the tender opening.

1.19 Clarification of Tenders

- 1.19.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation and comparison of tenders KNEST may, at its discretion, ask the tenderer for a clarification of its tender. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing, and no change in the prices or substance of the tender shall be sought, offered, or permitted.
- **1.19.2** Any effort by the tenderer to influence KNEST in tender evaluation, tender comparison or contract award decisions may result in the rejection of the tenderers' tender.

1.20 Preliminary Examination and Responsiveness

- **1.20.1** KNEST will examine the tenders to determine whether they are complete, whether any computational errors have been made, whether required sureties have been furnished, whether the documents have been properly signed, and whether the tenders are generally in order.
- 1.20.2 Arithmetical errors will be rectified on the following basis. If there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail, and the total price shall be corrected. If the candidate does not accept the correction of the errors, its tender will be rejected, and its tender security forfeited. If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words will prevail
- **1.20.3** KNEST may waive any minor informality or non-conformity or irregularity in a tender which does not constitute a material deviation provided such waiver does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any tenderer.
- 1.20.4 Prior to the detailed evaluation, pursuant to paragraph 2.20, KNEST will determine the substantial responsiveness of each tender to the tender documents. For purposes of these paragraphs, a substantially responsive tender is one which conforms to all the terms and conditions of the tender documents without material deviations. KNEST determination of a tender's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the tender itself without recourse to extrinsic evidence.
- **1.20.5** If a tender is not substantially responsive, it will be rejected by KNEST and may not subsequently be made responsive by the tenderer by correction of the nonconformity.

1.21 Conversion to Single Currency

1.21.1 Where other currencies are used, KNEST will convert those currencies to Kenya Shillings using the selling exchange rate on the date of tender closing provided by the Central Bank of Kenya.

1.22 Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders

- **1.22.1** KNEST will evaluate and compare the tenders which have been determined to be substantially responsive, pursuant to paragraph 2.20
- **1.22.2** The comparison shall be of the price including all costs as well as duties and taxes payable on all materials to be used in the provision of the services.
- **1.22.3** The KNEST evaluation of a tender will take into account, in addition to the tender price and the price of incidental services, the following factors, in the manner and to the extent indicated in paragraph 2.22.5 and in the technical specifications:
 - a. Operational plan proposed in the tender;
 - b. Deviations in payment schedule from the specifications in the Special Conditions of Contract;

1.22.4 Pursuant to paragraph 2.22.3 the following evaluation methods will be applied

a) Operational plan

KNEST requires that the service under the Invitation for Tenders shall be delivered at the time specified in the Schedule of Requirements. Tenders offering deliveries longer than the KNEST required delivery time will be treated as non-responsive and rejected.

b) Deviation in payment schedule

Tenderers shall state their tender price for the payment of schedule outlined in the special conditions of contract. Tenders will be evaluated on the basis of this base price. Tenderers are, however, permitted to state an alternative payment schedule and indicate the reduction in tender price they wish to offer for such alternative payment schedule. KNEST may consider the alternative payment schedule offered by the selected tenderer.

- **1.22.5** The tender evaluation committee shall evaluate the tender within the stipulated time of the validity period from the date of opening the tender.
- **1.22.6** To qualify for contract awards, the tenderer shall have the following: -
 - (a) Necessary qualifications, capability experience, services, equipment and facilities to provide what is being procured.
 - (b) Legal capacity to enter into a contract for procurement
 - (c) Shall not be insolvent, in receivership, bankrupt or in the process of being wound up and is not the subject of legal proceedings relating to the foregoing
 - (d) Shall not be debarred from participating in public procurement.

1.23 Contacting KNEST

- **1.23.1** Subject to paragraph 2.19 no tenderer shall contact KNEST on any matter relating to its tender, from the time of the tender opening to the time the contract is awarded.
- **1.23.2** Any effort by a tenderer to influence KNEST in its decisions on tender, evaluation, tender comparison, or contract award may result in the rejection of the Tenderers' tender.

1.24 Award of Contract

1.24.1 Post-Qualification

- 1.24.1.1 In the absence of pre–qualification, KNEST will verify and determine to its satisfaction whether the tenderer that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated responsive tender is qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily.
- 1.24.1.2 The determination will take into account the tenderer financial, technical, and production capabilities. It will be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the tenderers qualifications submitted by the tenderer, pursuant to paragraph 2.1. As well as such other information as KNEST deems necessary and appropriate
- 1.24.1.3 An affirmative determination will be a prerequisite for award of the contract to the tenderer. A negative determination will result in rejection of the Tenderer's tender, in which event KNEST will proceed to the next lowest evaluated tender to make a similar determination of that Tenderer's capabilities to perform satisfactorily.

1.24.2 Award Criteria

1.24.2.1 Subject to paragraph 2.9 KNEST will award the contract to the successful tenderer whose tender has been determined to be substantially responsive and has been determined to be the lowest evaluated tender, provided further that the tenderer is determined to be qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily.

1.24.3 KNEST entity's Right to Vary quantities

- 1.24.3.1 KNEST reserves the right to accept or reject any tender, and to annul the tendering process and reject all tenders at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to the affected tenderer or tenderers or any obligation to inform the affected tenderer or tenderers of the grounds for KNEST action. If KNEST determines that none of the tenders is responsive, KNEST shall notify each tenderer who submitted a tender
- 1.24.3.2 A tenderer who gives false information in the tender document about its qualification or who refuses to enter into a contract after notification of contract award shall be considered for debarment from participating in future public procurement.

1.25 Notification of Award

- **1.25.1** Prior to the expiration of the period of tender validity, KNEST will notify the successful tenderer in writing that its tender has been accepted.
- 1.25.2 The notification of award will signify the formation of the contract subject to the signing of the contract between the tenderer and KNEST pursuant to clause 2.27. Simultaneously the unsuccessful tenderers shall be notified that their tenders have been unsuccessful.

1.25.3 Upon the successful Tenderer's furnishing of the performance security pursuant to paragraph 2.27, KNEST will promptly notify each unsuccessful Tenderer and will discharge its tender security, pursuant to paragraph 2.12

1.26 Signing of Contract

- **1.26.1** At the same time as KNEST notifies the successful tenderer that its tender has been accepted, KNEST will simultaneously inform the other tenderers that their tenders have not been successful.
- **1.26.2** Within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the Contract Form, the successful tenderer shall sign and date the contract and return it to KNEST.
- **1.26.3** The parties to the contract shall have it signed within 30 days from the date of notification of contract award unless there is an administrative review request.

1.27 Performance Security

- **1.27.1** Within Thirty (30) days of the receipt of notification of award from KNEST, the successful tenderer shall furnish the performance security in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, in the Performance Security Form provided in the tender documents, or in another form acceptable to KNEST.
- **1.27.2** Failure of the successful tenderer to comply with the requirements of paragraph 2.26 or paragraph 2.27 shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the tender security, in which event KNEST may make the award to the next lowest evaluated Candidate or call for new tenders.

1.28 Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices

KNEST requires that tenderers observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process and execution of contracts. A tenderer shall sign a declaration that he has and will not be involved in corrupt or fraudulent practices. When used in the present regulations; the following terms are defined as follows;

- (i) "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value to influence the action of a public official in the procurement process or in contract execution; and
- (ii) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of a contract to the detriment of KNEST, and includes collusive practice among tenderer (prior to or after tender submission) designed to establish tender prices at artificial non-competitive levels and to deprive KNEST of the benefits of free and open competition;
- **1.28.1** KNEST will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the tenderer recommended for award has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for the contract in question.
- 2.28.3 Further a tenderer who is found to have indulged in corrupt or fraudulent practices risks being debarred from participating in public procurement in Kenya.

1.29 Appendix to Instructions to Tenderers

The following information regarding the particulars of the tender shall complement, supplement or amend the provisions of the instructions to tenderers. Wherever there is a conflict between the provision of the instructions to tenderers and the provisions of the appendix, the provisions of the appendix herein shall prevail over those of the instructions to tenderers.

INSTRUCTION TO TENDERERS REFERENCE	PARTICULARS OF APPENDIX TO INSTRUCTIONS TO TENDERS
6.1 (MR-8)	Bidders MUST submit Manufacturers Authorizations or letter of product ownership
6.1 (MR9)	The tender security shall be Kshs. 100,000.00 (Kshs. One Hundred Thousand only) in the form of a bank guarantee from a reputable bank or a Financial Institution approved by PPRA
2.1.5(b)	The closing date for the tender shall be, 8th July, 2025 at 11:00am
6.1	 Tender Evaluation Mandatory Requirements a) The bidder MUST provide the following statutory documents. a Duly filled, Signed & Stamped Form of Tender. b) Attach a copy of Certificate of Incorporation/Registration in Kenya c) Submit a copy of valid Tax Compliance Certificate valid at the time of opening. KNEST shall confirm the Certificate from KRA tax checker. d) All pages (Original and Copy) of the tender documents MUST be serialized & initialized by the tenderer including the attachments to the bid document e) Duly filled and Signed Declaration of Undertaking not to engage in corrupt fraudulent practice. g) Attach a certified copy of recent CR 12 Form issued within the last 6 Months and copies of identification documents (IDs or passports) of the owners/directors of the tenderer h) Provide copies of a bridged version of latest audited financial statements for the last three years (2022, 2023, 2024) i) Minimum of 5 years' of company's experience in Supply and Installation of - E-Board System (attach LPOs/copy of contracts) of previous 3 major assignments. j) Certificate of Registration with the Data Commissioner. k) Detailed proposed approach, methodology, timing of activities and reports. l) Must submit Manufacturers Authorizations or letter of product ownership m) Bid Bond of Kshs 100,000.00 n) Must submit brochures/ technical literature o) Bidders must submit Two (2) copies of the required documents

	Bidders Must have set of their documents paginated a) (Serialized) to ensure compliance with section 78(5) of Public procurement and Assets Disposal Act, 2015. (From the first page In format 1,2,3,4to the last page)
6.2	ii) Technical Evaluation The bidder shall be required to meet the minimum technical requirements to proceed to the Financial Evaluation stage. The minimum score required to proceed in this case shall be 80 points.
6.3	iii) Financial Evaluation The below criteria will be used for financial evaluation. Financial Score = 100 * (Lowest Quoted Amount) Bidders Quoted Amount The bidder with the highest total points for technical and financial evaluation shall be awarded this Tender.
2.27	The Performance Security shall be charged at 10% of the total bid amount

1.30 SPECIAL NOTES TO ALL TENDERERS

- 1.30.1 The Tenderer is required to check the number of pages in this document and should any be found to be missing or the figures indistinct, he must inform the KNEST officers at once and have the same rectified. Should the Tenderer be in doubt about the precise meaning of any item, words or figures, or for any reason whatsoever observe any apparent omission of words or figures, he must inform the KNEST in order that the correct meaning may be decided upon before the date for the submission of the tenders.
- **1.30.2** The Tenderer shall not alter or otherwise qualify the text of these specifications. Any alteration or qualification made without prior notification to KNEST and receipt of his written authority will be ignored and the text of the specification as printed will be adhered to.
- **1.30.3** The Tenderer will be required to submit his tender in accordance with the specifications and all conditions in this tender document.
- 1.30.4 Tenderers may make a site inspection at their own cost to verify the scope of the specified works before tendering. Arrangement for accessing the site during tendering process will be made with the Manager, Supply Chain Management, KNEST. No claims for lack of information will be entertained after opening of the tenders.
- **1.30.5** KNEST will expect the highest quality of workmanship. Therefore, workmanship below the expected standards will be replaced at the cost of the Contractor.
- **1.30.6** All prices quoted shall be **in Kenya Shillings** inclusive of all Government taxes and no claims for lack of understanding or omission in this regard will be accepted after the award of the tender. Therefore, Tenderers are required to ask for clarifications where and if necessary before submitting their tenders.
- **1.30.7** The Tenderer shall include all preliminaries e.g. insurance, security etc. in the priced items. A separate claim for preliminaries will not be honoured.
- **1.30.8** The tender shall remain valid for 120 days from the date of tender opening.
- **1.30.9** Payment for the works will be made upon certified sectional completion less retention. No claim for advance payment will be entertained.
- 1.30.10 The Contractor will be required to maintain a high standard of cleanliness and housekeeping at the site. He/she will be required to cart away all debris or unwanted materials from the site with respect to these works at his own cost.
- **1.30.11** Security of KNEST property within the contract works will be the responsibility of the Contractor.
- **1.30.12** Working hours shall be Monday to Friday from 8.00am to 4.00pm except Public Holidays. Working outside these hours will be allowed only with the express authority from KNEST.

- 1.30.13 The sites for the works are inside KNEST office located at Harambee Avenue, Nairobi. The successful Tenderer will at all times make sure that KNEST operations and those users of the premises are NOT subjected to undue inconvenience throughout the entire contract period.
- **1.30.14** If the supplier has any specific conditions with regard to this tender, he should specify them with the tender. Such conditions will not be accepted after the award of the tender.
- 1.30.15 The Tenderer shall provide a Tender Security of at least Kshs 100,000.00 (Kenya shillings One Hundred Thousand) from a commercial bank or insurance company approved by PPRA. The form of Tender Security is described and format provided in this Tender Document.

2 SECTION III - GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

2.1 Definitions

- **2.1.1** In this Contract, the following terms shall be interpreted as indicated:
 - (a) "The Contract" means the agreement entered into between KNEST and the tenderer, as recorded in the Contract Form signed by the parties, including all attachments and appendices thereto and all documents incorporated by reference therein.
 - (b) "The Contract Price" means the price payable to the tenderer under the Contract for the full and proper performance of its contractual obligations
 - (c) "The services" means services to be provided by the contractor including all the materials and incidentals, which the tenderer is required to provide to KNEST under the contract
 - (d) "KNEST" means the organization sourcing for the services under this contract.
 - (e) "The Contractor" means the organization or firm procuring the particulars of tender under this Contract.
 - (f) "GCC" means the General Conditions of Contract
 - (g) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract
 - (h) "Day" means calendar day

2.2 Application

2.2.1 These General Conditions shall apply to the extent that they are not superseded by provisions of other part of contract.

2.3 Standards

2.3.1 The services provided under this Contract shall conform to the 7 standards mentioned in the Schedule of requirements

2.4 Use of Contract Documents and Information

- 2.4.1 The tenderer shall not, without KNEST prior written consent, disclose the Contract, or any provision therefore, or any specification, plan, drawing, pattern, sample, or information furnished by or on behalf of KNEST in connection therewith, to any person other than a person employed by the tenderer in the performance of the Contract.
- **2.4.2** The tenderer shall not, without KNEST prior written consent, make use of any document or information enumerated in paragraph 3.5.1 above
- 2.4.3 Any document, other than the Contract itself, enumerated in paragraph 3.5.1 shall remain the property of KNEST and shall be returned (all copies) to KNEST on completion of the Tenderer's performance under the Contract if so required by KNEST

2.5 Patent Rights

2.5.1 The tenderer shall indemnify KNEST against all third-party claims of infringement of patent, trademark, or industrial design rights arising from use of the services under the contract or any part thereof.

2.6 Performance Security

- **2.6.1** Within twenty-eight (28) days of receipt of the notification of Contract award, the successful tenderer shall furnish to KNEST the performance security where applicable in the amount specified in Special Conditions of Contract.
- **2.6.2** The proceeds of the performance security shall be payable to KNEST as compensation for any loss resulting from

the Tenderer's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract.

- **2.6.3** The performance security shall be denominated in the currency of the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to KNEST and shall be in the form of:
 - (a) A bank guarantee.
 - (b) Such insurance company guarantee approved by the Authority.
 - (c) Guarantee by a deposit taking microfinance institution, Sacco society, the Youth Enterprise Development Fund or Women Enterprise Fund
 - **2.6.4** The performance security will be discharged by KNEST and returned to the Contractor not later than thirty (30) days following the date of completion of the Contractor's performance of obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, under the Contract.

2.7 Inspection and Tests

- 2.7.1 KNEST or its representative shall have the right to inspect and/or to test the services to confirm their conformity to the Contract specifications. KNEST shall notify the tenderer in writing in a timely manner, of the identity of any representatives retained for these purposes.
- 2.7.2 The inspections and tests may be conducted in the premises of the tenderer or its subcontractor(s). If conducted on the premises of the tenderer or its subcontractor(s), all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to KNEST.
- 2.7.3 Should any inspected or tested services fail to conform to the Specifications, KNEST may reject the services, and the tenderer shall either replace the rejected services or make alterations necessary to make specification requirements free of costs to KNEST.
- **2.7.4** Nothing in paragraph 3.7 shall in any way release the tenderer from any warranty or other obligations under this Contract.

2.8 Payment

- **2.8.1** The method and conditions of payment to be made to the tenderer under this Contract shall be specified in Special Conditions of Contract.
- **2.8.2** Payments shall be made promptly by KNEST as specified in the contract.

2.9 Prices

2.9.1 Prices charged by the tenderer for services performed and installation under the Contract shall not, with the exception of any price adjustments authorized in Special Conditions of Contract, vary from the prices by the tenderer in its tender or in KNEST request for tender validity extension as the case may be. No variation in or modification to the terms of contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the parties.

2.10 Assignment

2.10.1 The tenderer shall not assign, in whole or in part, its obligations to perform under this Contract, except with the KNEST prior written consent.

2.11 Termination for Default

- **2.11.1** KNEST may, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the tenderer, terminate this Contract in whole or in part:
 - (a) If the tenderer fails to deliver any or all of the services within the period as specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by KNEST.
 - (b) If the tenderer fails to perform any other obligation(s) under the Contract.
 - (c) If the tenderer, in the judgment of KNEST has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in executing the Contract.
- 2.11.2 In the event KNEST terminates the Contract in whole or in part, it may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, services similar to those undelivered, and the tenderer shall be liable to KNEST for any excess costs for such similar services.

2.12 Termination of insolvency

2.12.1 KNEST may at any time terminate the contract by giving written notice to the contractor if the contractor becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In this event, termination will be without compensation of the contractor, provided that such termination will not produce or affect any right of action of remedy, which has accrued or will accrue thereafter to KNEST.

2.13 Termination for Convenience

- **2.13.1** KNEST by written notice sent to the contractor may terminate the contract in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that the termination is for KNEST convenience, the extent to which performance of the contractor of the contract is terminated and the date on which such termination becomes effective.
- **2.13.2** For the remaining part of the contract after termination KNEST may elect to cancel the services and pay to the contractor on agreed amount for partially completed services.

2.14 Resolution of Disputes

- **2.14.1** KNEST and the contractor shall make every effort to resolve amicably by direct informal negotiation any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the contract.
- **2.14.2** If, after thirty (30) days from the commencement of such informal negotiations both parties have been unable to resolve amicably a contract dispute, either party may require that the dispute be referred for resolution to the formal mechanisms specified in the SCC.

2.15 Language and Law

2.15.1 The language of the contract and the law governing the contract shall be English language and the Laws of Kenya respectively unless otherwise specified in the SCC.

2.16 Force Majeure

2.16.1 The tenderer shall not be liable for forfeiture of its performance security or termination for default if and to the extent that it's delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure.

2.17 Notices

- **2.17.1** Any notices given by one party to the other pursuant to this contract shall be sent to other party by post or by fax or Email and confirmed in writing to the other party's address specified in the bid document.
- 2.17.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notices effective date, whichever is later.

3 SECTION IV - SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

- **3.1.1** Special condition of contract shall supplement the General Conditions of Contract. Whenever there is a conflict between the GCC and the SCC, the provisions of the SCC herein shall prevail over those in the GCC.
- **3.1.2** Special Conditions of Contract as relates to the GCC.

REFERENCE OF GCG	SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT
3.8.1	Payment will be made as agreed in the contract. Price adjustments will not be allowed.
3.14.1	Both parties shall agree on the appointment of an arbitrator for the resolution of any disputes, failure to concur, the arbitrators shall be appointed by the chairman or vice chairman of the Institute of Arbitrators Kenya Branch.

4 SECTION V – TERMS OF REFERENCE

4.1 OBJECTIVE OF THE ASSIGNMENT

In view of the problem statement, KNEST desires to:

- i. Implement an e-board system that will address the computerization of the entire Board, Board Committees and Management Meetings
- ii. Facilitate the dissemination/distribution of board papers in soft copies;
- iii. Improve efficiency and minimize costs by providing flexible, alert notification to Directors and senior staff whenever the board papers have been posted in the system. The notifications shall be in the form of emails and SMS
- iv. Ensure that the KNEST users and IT administrators are suitably trained and equipped in the usage of the System.

4.2 SCOPE OF WORK

The scope of work includes: -

- The supply and configure an Electronic Board Management System with a web interface and a centralized database.
- b) Setup of necessary IT security measures for the Board Management System.
- c) Supply and installation/Subscription of the appropriate client software, licenses. 15 Licenses: Inclusive of Board Members, Secretariat, ICT Admin.
- d) Training of Board members, Management staff, Secretariat and any other user as it may be recommended.
- e) Efficiently train the system Administrators on the system to enable him be the first level of support.
- f) Provision of warranty after successful commissioning (go-live) of system.
- g) Provision of support after go live as and when required.
- h) Put in place mechanism to ensure Confidentiality, Integrity and availability of system is maintained at all time during the contract term.
- i) Provision of requisite project reports in line with the signed contract.
- j) Provision of maintaining e-board with sufficient level of control of access for confidentiality purposes.

4.3 SYSTEM TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

S/NO.	SPECIFICATION	CIFICATION REQUIREMENTS		BIDDER'S RESPONSE	
1.	Accessibility	Hosting	The E-Board system must be hosted on cloud and allow secure access over the internet on 24x7 basis from anywhere in the world		
		Mobile Applications	The system should have IPad and Android Apps for use of system		
		Compatibility	Users should be able to access all modules of the system using a PC, Laptop, iPad, Android Tablet, Smart phone with any browser and an internet connection.		
		Availability	The solution provider must be willing to provide a Service level Agreement committing to the following: ✓ Give 99.9% and above availability assurance ✓ Data Backup is the responsibility of supplier as the solution is on cloud ✓ The provider must have support matrix for the system and assure less than 2 hours call to fix times.		
		Repository	System should have capability to store corporate plans such as business and strategic plans, financial forecasts and board committee calendars		
		Offline Briefcase	System should allow automatic saving and access to board documents when offline from internet connection		
		New Uploads	The system should have a module that shows all documents that have been uploaded from the last login session.		
		Calendar	The System should have a calendar that captures important dates such as Board Meetings, Committee Meetings along with other Board activities that run through the year		

		Meeting Confirmation	The system should allow users to confirm attendance, decline attendance or provide a tentative attendance status for upcoming meetings
2.	Security and Infrastructure	Security Protocols	System must provide secure protocols such as HTTPS/SSL to access the site
		Infrastructure Security	Solution must be "SASS70 Type II security certified"
		Redundancy and Backup	The system should be hosted in at least 2 separate locations which are being backed up daily. In the event of the failure of one of the data centres, all requests should be automatically directed to the backup data centre.
		Audit Trails	Provide Audit Trail Mechanism and view download and audit logs
		Access Security levels	Must incorporate Two Factor Authentication Access along with PIN lock, passwords and / or fingerprint access.
		Password Policies	Must support password policies such as unique login per user, time-out feature, password expiry, reuse policies and password strength etc.
		Log in Alerts	Must generate automated reports and prompts on logins and attempted log ins
		Scalability	Users and Data Growth: The system must be scalable to users' numbers growth. The system must run with 25 users logged in concurrently
		Administration	Provide an administration module so the custodian of the system can add/suspend users, give access rights and privileges to different users and setup basic system setups i.e. The system could have an Admin panel and user panel.
		Information Security	Vendor must demonstrate Information security compliance when handling data. Evidence of international certification to be attached e.g. relevant ISO Certification

3.	Board Pack &	Upload Board	The system must have a Document
	Meeting	packs	Management
	Management		System and have controlled upload
			capabilities by
			certain users of Board documents in
			various formats
			including pdf,doc,docx,xls,xl
			xs,ppt,pptx etc
		Alerts and	Inform users once document
		Notifications	relevant to them have been uploaded
			by email/sms
		Committee	Handle all document and users for
		Meetings	Board committees in a manner like the
			main Board
		Calendar	Maintain Board & Committee
			Calendars and send reminders to
			users before the meeting dates.
		Polling	Allow users to vote on polls/questions
			online while producing real-time
			results.
		Online	Provide a facility for users to
		Approval	approved/reject requests online and
			maintain a history of the request
			including supporting documents.
		Search	Allow users to search through board &
			Committee documents of current and
			previous meetings.
		Notes and	Allow users to make notes and
		Annotations	annotations on all documents within
			the system including those in PDF
		21.11	Format
		Digital	The system should allow users to sign
		Signatures	up or stamp documents on any
			Microsoft office version such as word,
			pdf etc. The signatures can have
			option of stored or one-time
		0	signatures.
		Communication	The users should have the ability to
			send messages to each other within
			the system when logged in

4.	Board Evaluations	Setup Evaluations Evaluation completion Evaluation Reporting	The system should be flexible enough to allow for different types of evaluation (top down, 360 degrees etc.) and allow the user responsible to define their own questions for each evaluation Users should be able to evaluate themselves and their colleagues through the system The system should generate evaluation reports; provide average scores, graphs so users can see a more graphic representation of the performance of the Board, Committees &Individuals The system must have a reporting
			module based on flexible user requirements (attendance register and records for meetings)
5.	Corporate Compliance	Compliance Setup	Allow the Academy to setup multiple types of compliance with various regulatory bodies
		Track & Update Compliance Status	Users should be able to update compliance status at various times. Compliance documents should be uploaded on the system.
		Compliance Reporting	The system should generate graphical reports of compliance status for Board members –providing a Macro level view of the organizations compliance.
		Audit of Compliance	Allow the company to provide an external Authority with temporary and restricted access only to compliance documents for the purpose of Audit
		Contract Management	Provide a module that manages the lifecycle of contracts that bind the organization
		Renewals and Expiry	The module should be able to capture the contract start date, expiry/renewal date and send reminders via email and sms.

6.	Minutes Module	Minutes Capture	Provide an interface for the Corporation Secretary & Committee Secretaries to capture the Agenda, Reports & Minutes of meetings directly into the system, capture actions to be taken and by whom and by what date	
		Automatic Reminders	Based on the Corporation Secretary's action items, the system will automatically send out reminders to users to complete their respective tasks by the due dates	
7.	Training and Skills Transfer	Admin/Technical Training	The bidder is expected to provide the training curriculum to be used to train 6 IT technical users	
		Training Curriculum	The bidder is expected to provide the training curriculum to be used to train at least Eighteen (18) users on use of the system. The training curriculum shall adhere to the functional requirements.	
		Training Materials	The bidder is expected to provide all trainees with training material both soft and hard copies.	
8.	Brochures / Datasheets	System Brochures and Technical Data Sheets	The Bidder should provide System Brochures and Technical Data Sheets for verification of compliance with the above specifications.	

4.4 DURATION FOR THE ASSIGNMENT

It is envisaged that the entire implementation duration will be a maximum of **2 months**. However, bidders are encouraged to propose a lesser duration as may be practically possible while meeting all the requirements of the Terms of Reference.

4.5 ADMINISTRATIVE AND REPORTING FRAMEWORK

The contractor will be responsible to the Director of KNEST, through the appointed Project Manager on all matters of the project. The contractor will work closely with the KNEST technical and IT staff. The Client will provide the following inputs:

- Relevant reference material
- ii. Facilitate access to appropriate KNEST and stakeholder officers.
- iii. Meetings with relevant institutions as and when required.
- iv. Working area for project consultants

4.6 DELIVERABLES

- Inception Report giving a detailed understanding of the assignment;
- ii. Project charter;
- iii. A detailed work plan with the resource requirements schedule;
- iv. Risk management report
- v. Functional Requirements Design;
- vi. Weekly status reports;
- vii. Training of administrators and end users for a day which may be online or face to face;
- viii. Installed and commissioned e-Board system;
- ix. Installed and configured supporting hardware and software systems as applicable;
- x. Final project report;
- xi. Warranty of 1 year for software;
- xii. Service level agreement (SLA)

4.7 TERMS OF PAYMENT

The terms of payments to the bidder will be as below:

- i. The payment will be made in Kenya Shillings or currency of tender.
- ii. Payments shall be tied to deliverables as per below schedule.
- iii. Be made per the conditions of contract.

4.8 METHODOLOGY

The bidder should clearly provide information regarding the implementation methodology, which the bidder utilizes. This should be framed in terms of the various stages associated with the implementation. In addition, the bidder should identify the tools utilized for maintaining the project schedule and required resources.

4.9 TRAINING

KNEST attaches great importance to the training of its staff at different levels including system support, database administrators, operational personnel and end users.

- The successful supplier of the solution will be required to provide training as an essential part of the contract.

 The supplier will conduct training using the most efficient and effective techniques and use qualified personnel.
- Training for the system administrators must be instructor-led.
- Training for end users will be on-site and scheduled per user roles.

4.10 SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT

- **4.10.1** The supplier must demonstrate capability to offer post commissioning support services on Service Level Agreement basis, within Kenya, for entire contract period after date of commissioning of the system.
- **4.10.2** Documentation or a clear statement of undertaking, committing the bidder to provide the Service Level Agreement, must be included in the proposal.
- **4.10.3** Bidders must include a sample Service Level Agreement that describes the Service Level Agreement terms and conditions. During Service Level Agreement period, the contractor will be required to work after hours to fix problems that would negatively impact normal operations of the Board.
- **4.10.4** Advise KNEST on bandwidth management practices.

SECTION VI: TENDER EVALUATION AND AWARD

The received tenders will be evaluated in three stages as detailed below:

- 1. Stage 1: Compliance with Mandatory Requirements;
- 2. Stage 2: The Technical Evaluation (compliance with Technical Specifications to deliver the service).
- 3. Stage 3: The Financial Evaluation.

Mandatory Requirements (MR)

The following mandatory requirements must be met notwithstanding other requirements in the documents: Bidders must supply copies of the required documents

NO	REQUIREMENTS
MR1	Duly filled, Signed & Stamped Request for Proposal Form
MR2	Attach a copy of Certificate of Incorporation/Registration in Kenya
MR3	Submit a copy of valid Tax Compliance Certificate valid at the time of opening. KNEST shall confirm the Certificate
	from KRA tax checker.
MR4	All pages (Original and Copy) of the tender documents MUST be serialized & initialized by the tenderer
	including the attachments to the bid document
MR5	Duly filled and signed Confidential Business Questionnaire
MR6	Duly Filled and Signed Declaration of Undertaking not to engage in corrupt fraudulent practice.
MR7	Attach a certified copy of recent CR 12 Form issued within the last 6 Months and copies of identification documents
	(IDs or passports) of the owners/directors of the tenderer
MR8	Provide copies of abridged version of latest audited financial statements for the last three years (2022, 2023, 2024)
M69	Minimum of 5 years' of company's experience in Supply and Installation of - E-Board System (attach LPOs/copy of
	contracts) of previous 3 major assignments.
MR10	Certificate of Registration with the Data Commissioner.

- MR11 Detailed proposed approach, methodology, timing of activities and reports.
- MR12 Must submit Manufacturers Authorizations or letter of product ownership
- MR13 Bid Bond of Kshs 100,000.00
- MR14 Must submit brochures/ technical literature
- Bidders must submit Two (2) copies of the required documents MR15

Bidders MUST comply with all mandatory requirements to be considered for the next stage of evaluation -Technical evaluation

5.2 Technical Requirements

Bidders who meet the mandatory requirements shall be technically evaluated. Use the term (FC: Fully Compliant, PC: Party compliant or NC: Non-Compliant on the bidder response) also specify references to your evidences.

Technical Evaluation Criteria

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	SCORES
1.	Compliance with technical specifications	50 MKS
	Compliant – Full marks	
	Non-compliant – Zero marks	
2.	Experience	MAX SCORE 5MKS
	The Firm years of experience - attach Certificate of	
	Registration/Incorporation	
	(a) Age =>5 years= 5 points,	
	(b) Less than 5-3years= 3 points,	
	(c)Less than 3-1 years= 1 point,	
	(d)Less than 1 year = 0 points)	
	Key Personnel	5MKS
	Project Manager	
	Bachelor's degree in Computer Science, Computer Programming	
	or IT related courses (1 Mark)	
	(
	Professional qualification in Project Management related courses	
	e.g. ITIL, COBIT, Prince2 or any other related courses (1 Mark)	
	Experience in of at least 5 years as project manager for both the	
	designs/ installation of E-board Systems (3 Marks)	
	At least three Programmers/Developers (5 Points each)	15 MKS
	Bachelor's degree in Computer Science /IT or related field (1	
	Mark)	
	·	
	Other Professional qualifications in programming (1 Mark)	
	Experience in of at least Experience for a figure a development UE has and	
	Experience in of at least 5 years in software development/E-board installation (3Marks)	
	installation (Siviates)	

	GRAND TOTAL	100 MKS
	viii. Process discovery and documentation (1 point)	
	vii. Knowledge Transfer (1 point)	
	vi. Quality Assurance (1 point)	
	v. UAT (1 point)	
	iv. Coding (1 point)	
	iii. Development of the Application (1 point)	
	ii. Functional Requirement Gathering (2 point)	
	i. Work plan (1 point)	
	Adequate demonstration of the Implementation methodology	
	Methodology and Work Plan	10 MKS
	certificates (5 Marks per reference)	
	following; i. Attach contracts or Local Purchase Order and completion	
	Bidder must list three clients in the last eight years and attach the	
	and deploying Similar System.	
	The references should demonstrate similar experience in installing	
	from the agencies.	
	At least 3 similar projects/implemented with copies of contracts	
3.	Reference	15 MKS

5.3 Technical Evaluation

The bidder shall be required to meet ALL the minimum requirements in order to proceed to the Financial Evaluation stage. The minimum score required to proceed in this case shall be 80 points.

5.4 Financial Evaluation

The financial evaluation will have tabulated as follows:

The bidder with the highest total points for technical and financial evaluation shall be awarded this Tender.

STEP 3: FINANCIAL EVALUATION

This will include the following: -

- a) Confirmation and considering price schedule duly completed and signed
- b) Conducting a financial comparison
- c) Correction of arithmetical errors

5.5 Combined Technical and Financial Scores

The following formula shall be used T.S (80%) + F.S (20%) = T.T.L (100%)

T.S = Technical Score as evaluated against the technical criteria

F.S = Financial Score (computed as above)

T.T.L = Total Score

6 SECTION VIII - STANDARD FORMS

Notes on the sample Forms

- 1. **Request for proposal form**: The form of Tender must be completed by the tenderer and submitted with the RFP documents. It must also be duly signed by duly authorized representatives of the tenderer.
- 2. **Price Schedule Form**: The price schedule form must similarly be completed and submitted with the tender.
- 3. **Contract Form:** The contract form shall not be completed by the tenderer at the time of submitting the RFP. The contract form shall be completed after contract award and should incorporate the accepted contract price.
- 4. **Confidential Business Questionnaire Form:** This form must be completed by the tenderer and submitted with the tender documents.
- 5. **Tender Security Form**: When required by the tender documents the tenderer shall provide the tender security either in the form included herein or in another format acceptable to KNEST. The tender security form must be completed by the tender and submitted with the tender.
- 6. **Performance security Form**: The performance security form should not be completed by the tenderers at the time of tender preparation. Only the successful tenderer will be required to provide performance security in the form provided herein or in another form acceptable to KNEST.
- 7. **Authorization Form: -** When required by the tender documents this form must be completed and submitted with the RFP documents. This form will be completed by the principal where the tenderer is an agent.
- 8. **Declaration of Undertaking -** This form must be completed by the tenderer and submitted with the tender documents.

	Date
	Tender No
7	To:
	[Name and address of procuring entity]
	Gentlemen and/or Ladies:
	Having examined the Tender documents including Addenda
ŗ	Nos
V	aid Tender No
7	ender.
	2. We undertake, if our proposal is accepted, to undertake the services laid out therein in accordance with the delivery schedule specified in the Schedule of Requirements.
	4. We agree to abide by this Request for Proposal for a period of 120 days from the date fixed for proposals opening of the Instructions to vendors, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period.
	5. This Tender, together with your written acceptance thereof and your notification of award, shall constitute a Contract, between us. Subject to signing of the Contract by the parties.
	6. We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest or any tender that you may receive.
	Dated this day of 20
[
	Ouly authorized to sign tender for an on behalf of

6.2 CONTRACT FORM

THIS A	GREEMENT made the day between KNEST (hereinafter called "KNEST") of the one part and						
	[name of tenderer] of [city and country of tenderer] (hereinafter called "the tenderer") of the other part:						
WHERE Board	EAS KNEST invited tenders for Supply, Delivery, Testing, Implementation and Commissioning of an E-						
	and hardware and has accepted a tender by the tenderer for the supply of the services in the sum of price in words in figures] (hereinafter called "the Contract Price").						
NOW T	HIS AGREEMENT WITNESSTH AS FOLLOWS: -						
1.	In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Conditions of Contract referred to.						
2.	The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement, viz:						
	(a) the Tender Form and the Price Schedule submitted by the tenderer;(b) the Schedule of Requirements						
	(c) the General Conditions of Contract						
	(d) the Special Conditions of Contract; and						
	(e) KNEST Notification of Award						
3.	In consideration of the payments to be made by KNEST to the tenderer as hereinafter mentioned, the tenderer hereby covenants with KNEST to provide Supply and Implement of an E-Board System and hardware and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.						
4.	KNEST hereby covenants to pay the tenderer in consideration of the provision of the services and						
	the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the contract.						
	IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with their respective laws the day and year first above written						
	Signed, sealed, delivered by the (for KNEST)						
	Signed, sealed, delivered by the (for the tenderer) in the presence of						

6.3 CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS QUESTIONNAIRE

Fill part 2 (a), 2(b) or 2(c) whichever applied to your type of business. You are advised that it is a serious offence to give false information on this form.

Part 1 General

Business Name				
Location of Business	s Premises			
		Street/Road		
		F		
		an handle at any one time		
		Part 2 (a) – Sole Prop	rietor	
Your name in full Nationality	Agı Count	e ry of Origin		
Citizenship details				
		Part 2 (b) – Partners	ship	
Given details of partr	ners as follows			
Name	Nationality	Citizenship details	Shares	
4				
		Part 2 (c) – Registered C		
State the nominal an Nominal Kshs.	d issued capital of co	ompany		
Issued Kshs.				
Given details of all di				
Name	•	Citizenship details		
3				
Date	Się	gnature of Tenderer		

6.4 TENDER SECURITY FORM

Whereas [Name of the tenderer]
(Hereinafter called "the tenderer") has submitted its tender dated
PEOPLE by these presents that WE of
having our registered office at
THE CONDITIONS of this obligation are:-
1. If the tenderer withdraws its Tender during the period of tender validity specified by the tenderer on the Tender Form; or
 If the tenderer, having been notified of the acceptance of its Tender by KNEST during the period of tender validity: a) fails or refuses to execute the Contract Form, if required; or b) fails or refuses to furnish the performance security in accordance with the Instructions to tenderers;
We undertake to pay to KNEST up to the above amount upon receipt of its first written demand, without KNEST having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand KNEST will note that the amount claimed by it is due to it, owing to the occurrence of one or both of the two conditions, specifying the occurred condition or conditions. This tender guarantee will remain in force up to and including thirty (30) days after the period of tender validity, and any demand in respect thereof should reach the Bank not later than the above date.
[Signature of the bank]
(Amend accordingly if provided by Insurance Company)

6.5 FIRMS REFERENCES

Using the format below, provide information on each assignment for which your firm either individually, as a corporate entity or in association, was legally contracted. Attach relevant evidence such as Copies of LPO's Contracts, Payment Vouchers or completion certificates.

Assignment Name:		Country		
Location within Country:		Professional Staff provided by Your Firm/Entity(profiles):		
Name of Client:		Clients contact person for the assignment.		
Address:				
		No of Staff-Months; Duration of Assignment:		
Start Date (Month/Year):	Completion Date Month/Year):	Approx. Value of Services (Kshs)		
Name of Associated Consultants	s. If any:			
		No of Months of Professional Staff provided by Associated Consultants:		
Name of Senior Staff (Project Dia	rector/Coordinator, Tean	n Leader) Involved and Functions Performed:		
Narrative Description of project:				
Description of Actual Services Pr	rovided by Your Staff:			

6.6 FORM OF TENDER To: Date Name and address of procuring entity Tender No. Tender Name Gentlemen and/or Ladies: -1. Having examined the Tender documents including Addenda No. (Insert numbers) the receipt of which is hereby duly acknowledged, we the undersigned, offer to e-board system and hardware under this tender in conformity with the said Tender document for the sum of[Total Tender amount in words and figures] or such other sums as may be ascertained in accordance with the Schedule of Prices attached herewith and made part of this Tender. 2. We undertake, if our Tender is accepted, to provide the Insurance Cover Services in accordance with the conditions of the tender. 3. agree to We abide by this Tender for period of а and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period. 4. This Tender, together with your written acceptance thereof and your notification of award, shall constitute a Contract between us subject to the signing of the contract by both parties. 5. We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest or any tender you may receive.

Duly authorized to sign tender for and on behalf of

day of _____ 2019

[In the capacity of]

Dated this _____

[Signature]

6.7 PRICE SCHEDULE

S/No.	Description	Unit	Quantities	Unit price in KES inclusive of Taxes and applicable levies	Total price in KES inclusive of Taxes and applicable levies
1.	E Board System	Ls	1		
2.	Subscription Licenses	Users	18		
3.	Training	Users	50		
4.	Support	Months	12		
TOTAL					

Proposed Po	osition:				
Years with F				-	
Nationality:		_			
•	in Profe				
Detailed	Tasks	Assigned:			
Key Qualifica	ations:				
•		aff member's exp	erience and training	most pertinent to tasks on a	assignment. Describ
degree of re	esponsil	bility held by sta	ff member on relev	ant previous assignments	and give dates ar
locations].					
Education:	.,	, , , , , , ,			
<i> Summarize</i>	college/	university and ot	her specialized educ	ation of staff member, givin	na names ot school
-		•	•	. •	•
dates		attended	and	degree[s]	obtained.
dates		attended	•	. •	•
dates	nt Recor	attended d:	and	degree[s]	obtained.
dates Employmen [Starting with	nt Record	attended d: nt position, list in	and and reverse order every	degree[s] employment held. List all p	obtained.
dates Employmen [Starting with	nt Record h presen ce gradu	attended d: nt position, list in uation, giving dat	and and reverse order every	degree[s]	obtained.
Employmer [Starting with member sind	nt Record h presen ce gradu	attended d: nt position, list in uation, giving dat	and and reverse order every	degree[s] employment held. List all p	obtained.
Employmen [Starting with member sine locations of	nt Record h presen ce gradu assignm	attended d: at position, list in a uation, giving dat nents.]	and reverse order every tes, names of emplo	degree[s] employment held. List all pying organizations, titles o	obtained. positions held by sta of positions held, an
Employmen [Starting with member sine locations of	nt Record h presen ce gradu assignm	attended d: at position, list in a uation, giving dat nents.]	and reverse order every tes, names of emplo	degree[s] employment held. List all p	obtained. positions held by sta of positions held, an
Employmen [Starting with member sind locations of Certifications I, the unders	nt Record h presen ce gradu assignm	attended d: at position, list in a uation, giving dat nents.]	and reverse order every tes, names of emplo	degree[s] employment held. List all pying organizations, titles o	obtained. positions held by sta of positions held, an
Employmen [Starting with member sine locations of	nt Record h presen ce gradu assignm	attended d: at position, list in a uation, giving dat nents.]	and reverse order every tes, names of emplo	degree[s] employment held. List all pying organizations, titles o	obtained. positions held by sta of positions held, an
Employmen [Starting with member sind locations of Certifications I, the unders Date:	nt Record h present ce gradu assignm : signed, c	attended d: at position, list in a uation, giving dat nents.] certify that these o	reverse order every tes, names of emplo	degree[s] employment held. List all paying organizations, titles of	obtained. positions held by sta of positions held, an
Employmen [Starting with member sind locations of a Certification I, the unders Date: [Signature of	nt Record h present ce gradu assignm : signed, c	attended d: at position, list in a uation, giving dat nents.] certify that these o	and reverse order every tes, names of emplo	degree[s] employment held. List all paying organizations, titles of	obtained. positions held by sta of positions held, an
Employmen [Starting with member sind locations of Certifications I, the unders Date:	nt Record h present ce gradu assignm : signed, c	attended d: at position, list in a uation, giving dat nents.] certify that these o	reverse order every tes, names of emplo	degree[s] employment held. List all paying organizations, titles of	obtained. positions held by sta of positions held, an
Employmer [Starting with member sind locations of a Certification: I, the unders Date: [Signature of Date;	nt Record h present ce gradu assignm : signed, c	attended d: at position, list in a uation, giving dat nents.] certify that these o	reverse order every tes, names of emplo	degree[s] employment held. List all paying organizations, titles of	obtained. positions held by sta of positions held, an

6.9 FORMAT FOR PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION PLAN

(1st, 2nd, etc., are weeks from the start of assignment)

Week	1st	2nd	3rd	4th	5th
Activity (Work)					

6.10 PERFORMANCE SECURITY FORM

То:
WHEREAS
AND WHEREAS we have agreed to give the tenderer a guarantee:
THERFEFORE WE hereby affirm that we are Guarantors and responsible to you, on behalf of the tenderer, up to a total of
prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand or the sum specified therein.
This guarantee is valid until the day of2019
Signature and seal of the Guarantors
[Name of bank of financial institution]
[Address]
[Date] (Amend accordingly if provided by Insurance Company)

6.11 LETTER OF NOTIFICATION OF AWARD

To: Addres	 S						
	RE: Tender No.						
Tender	Name						
This is to you.	to notify that the contract/s stated below under the above mentioned tender have been awarded						
1.	Acknowledge receipt of this letter of notification signifying your acceptance.						
2. not ear	The contract/contracts shall be signed by the parties within 30 days of the date of this letter but lier than 14 days from the date of the letter.						
3. of notifi	You may contact the officer(s) whose particulars appear below on the subject matter of this letter cation of award.						
	(FULL PARTICULARS)						

SIGNED FOR ACCOUNTING OFFICER

6.12 DECLARATION OF UNDERTAKING

We underscore the importance of a free, fair and competitive procurement process that precludes abusive practices. In this respect, we have neither offered nor granted directly or indirectly any inadmissible advantages to any public servant or other person nor accepted such advantages in connection with our bid, nor will we offer or grant or accept any such incentives or conditions in the present procurement process or, in the event that we are awarded the contract, in the subsequent execution of the contract. We also declare that no conflict of interest exists in the meaning of the kind described in the Public Procurement & Disposal Act, 2015.

We also underscore the importance of adhering to the law in the implementation of the project.

We will inform our staff about their respective obligations and about their obligation to fulfil this declaration of undertaking and to obey the laws of the country.

We also declare that our company/sub-contractors/ all members of the consortium has/have not been debarred to engage in procurement/ included in the list of sanctions.

We acknowledge that, the client is entitled to terminate the contract immediately if the statements made in the Declaration of Undertaking were objectively false or the reason for exclusion occurs after the Declaration of Undertaking has been issued.

Dated	this day of	2025
(Name of company)		
(Signature(s)		

6.13 FINANCIAL SUBMISSION FORM

	[Date]
То:	
	[Name and address of Client]
Ladies/G	entlemen:
services i Proposal	Indersigned, offer to provide the Electronic Board Management Software and implementation in accordance with your Request for Proposal dated () [Date] and our . Our attached Financial Proposal is for the sum of) [Amount in words
•	es] inclusive of the taxes.
We rema	ain,
Yours sin	cerely,
	[Authorized Signature]:
	[Name and Title of Signatory]:
	[Name of Firm]
	[Address]

6.14 SUMMARY OF COSTS

Costs	Currency(ies)	Amount(s)
1.		
2.		
3.		
Subtotal		
Taxes		
Total Amount of Financial Proposal		

Notes on preparation of Financial Proposal

The Financial proposal prepared by the consultant should list the costs associated with the assignment. The costs should be broken done to be clearly understood by KNEST.

- 1. The financial proposal shall be in Kenya Shillings and shall consider the tax liability and cost of insurances specified in the request for proposal.
- 2. The financial proposal should be prepared using the Standard forms provided in this part

6.15 DECLARATION FORM

Each firm within the Consortium shall be required to provide its own separate forms duly filled and signed.

"This Company/firm is not insolvent, in receivership, bankrupt or in the process of being wound up and is not the subject of legal proceedings relating to the foregoing. The company or its directors have not been debarred from participating in public procurements or ineligible on account of corruption or fraudulent practices.

This Company/Firm has not been involved in any corrupt practices and is not the subject of investigation by THE CLIENT.

The directors/partners of the Company/Firm proposed for the project are qualified to enter into contract with the Client in respect of section 33 of the Public Procurement and Disposal Act 2015

Finally, the company has the necessary qualifications, capability, experience, resources, equipment and facilities to provide what is being procured."

Name:	
Signature	
Position	
Date	
Stamp	
Yours sincerely,[Authorized Signature]:	
[Name and Title of Signatory]	
[Name of Firm]	
:	